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December 14, 2013  

Look for the pull-out 

inside the newsletter 

regarding our Holiday 

Luncheon. Make your 

reservations now. 

Bring your family, 

friends, and neighbors. 

Start the Holiday 

Season with your 

friends at Polio Epic! 

  
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
The opinions expressed in this publication are those of the individual writers and do not necessarily constitute an endorsement or approval by  

POLIO EPIC, INC. If you have personal medical problems, please consult your own physician.  

Time is passing quickly this Polio Epic year; and we are now into the Fall 
Season with the Halloween trick or treat children behind us. The Winter 
Holiday Season is nearly upon us.  
 Thanksgiving reminds us of the Good Gifts:   

There is beauty all around us and so much to be grateful for  
Wishing you abundant joy, and may you continue to be  
blessed by the goodness of the Thanksgiving Season 

 
Five Facts on Thanksgiving: 

1) In 1621 the Pilgrims celebrated their first harvest of corn in America.  
Governor William Bradford organized the feast and invited the colony’s 
Native American allies. 

2) In 1789 and during the Revolutionary War, George Washington issued the 
first Thanksgiving Proclamation by the government of the United States. 

3) In 1817 New York became the first state to adopt Thanksgiving as an 
annual holiday, although different states celebrated the holiday on 
different days.  Thanksgiving, at the time, was a foreign tradition in the 
South. 

4) In 1863 President Abraham Lincoln, at the height of the Civil War, declared 
the final Thursday of November the official day of Thanksgiving. 

5) In 1941 and during the Great Depression, President Franklin D. Roosevelt 
made Thanksgiving Day a week earlier in an attempt to jump start the 
economy.  In 1941, Thanksgiving was returned to the last Thursday of the 
month.                               Courtesy history.com 

 Our Board is looking forward to seeing you at our December 14th 
Holiday Luncheon.  Please send your reservation form, along with your meal 
choice(s) asap to Treasurer Nannoe Westbrook.  Our celebration will be held 
again this year at the Hilton Tucson East, and will once again feature the 
marvelously, talented entertainment, “The Gatekeepers”.  The Holiday 
Luncheon Reservation form is included in this Newsletter for your 
convenience.  Nannoe needs your reservation by December 10th in order to 
finalize details with the hotel.  Nannoe also asked me to mention that if you 
choose the “Vegetable Napoleon” for your meal choice, that it can be served 
without cheese.  Please indicate no cheese on your order form. 

 Please accept my very best wishes to you and yours during the 
upcoming Holiday Season.   I am wishing for all of you, a Happy 
Thanksgiving, a Very Merry Christmas, and a Happy New Year from my home 
to your home.   Cece Axton, President 

 



DONATIONS: 
Nick Candito Karla Carr 

Stephen 
Cooper 

Sandee Fry 

Darryl Jakes  Merle Kyser 

Judy Prosser-
McClintock 

Lea Diane Morris 

Hal Myers Nancy Neal 

 DeAnn & 
Charlie Riley 

Jacquie Schmidle 

 Dana Vincil Nannoe Westbrook 
 Donation of $100 or more 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Polio Epic Board of Directors 

Executive Board 2013-2014 

Cece Axton, President 520-495-5122 Axton@cox.net 

Dave Marsh, Vice President 520-327-3252 Davidmarsh519@yahoo.com 

Nannoe Westbrook, Treasurer 520-797-6898 Nannoe1@aol.com 

Marty Cutler, Secretary 520-572-7916 Martyaz44@hotmail.com 

Board Members 

Marty Baldwin 520-795-6157 Martybaldwin86@gmail.com 

Frank Frisina 520-327-3252 shinybear@msn.com 

Virginia Hanson 520-292-0652 Vrhanson36@yahoo.com 

Kay Mason 520-442-9431  

Micki Minner 520-743-1556 Mickiminner@msn.com 

Barbara Stough 520-887-4731 chasbarstough@comcast.net 

Joanne Yager 520-296-1471 Artist3jy6@hotmail.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In Memory of:  

Grandma Elsie Berning  

Given by Jacquie Beagle  

 

In Memory of:  

Robert G oldman  

Given by Susan Levin  

Welcome our new member: 

Nancy Neal ɀ Tucson, AZ 
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¶ Is it OK to examine a patient who uses a 
wheelchair while they are in the  wheelchair, 
because the patient cannot get onto the exam 
table independently? 

No. Examining a patient in their wheelchair 
usually is less thorough than on the exam table, 
and does not provide the patient equal medical 
services. There are several ways to make the exam 
table accessible to a person using a wheelchair. A 
good option is to have a table that adjusts down to 
the level of a wheelchair, approximately 17-19 
inches from the floor.  What is important is that a 
person with a disability receives equal medical 
services to those received by a person without a 
disability. If the examination does not require that 
a person lie down (for example, an examination of 
the face), then the exam table is not important to 
the medical care and the patient may remain 
seated.  
¶ Can the Doctor tell a patient that I cannot 
treat him/ƘŜǊ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ L ŘƻƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ŀŎŎŜǎǎƛōƭŜ 
medical equipment? 

Generally no. You cannot deny service to a 
patient whom you would otherwise serve because 
she has a disability. You must examine the patient 
as you would any patient. In order to do so, you 
may need to provide an accessible exam table, an 
accessible stretcher or gurney, or a patient lift, or 
have enough trained staff available who can assist 
the patient to transfer. 
¶ Is it OK to tell a patient who has a 
disability to bring along someone who can help at 
the exam? 

No. If a patient chooses to bring along a 
friend or family member to the appointment, they 
may. However, a patient with a disability, just like 
other individuals, may come to an appointment 
alone, and the provider must provide reasonable 
assistance to enable the individual to receive the 
medical care. This assistance may include helping 
the patient to undress and dress, get on and off 
the exam table or other equipment, and lie back 
and be positioned on the examination table or 
other equipment. Once on the exam table, some 
patients may need a staff person to stay with them 
to help maintain balance and positioning. The 
provider should ask the patient if he or she needs 

any assistance and, if so, what is the best way to help. 
¶ If the patient does bring an assistant or a 
family member, can the doctor talk to the patient or 
the companion? Should the companion remain in the 
room during the examination of the patient and 
while discussing the medical problem or results? 

You should always address the patient 
directly, not the companion, as you would with any 
other patient. Just because the patient has a disability 
does not mean that he or she cannot speak for him or 
herself or understand the exam results. It is up to the 
patient to decide whether a companion remains in 
the room during your exam or discussion with the 
patient. The patient may have brought a companion 
to assist in getting to the exam, but would prefer to 
ask the companion to leave the room before the 
doctor begins a substantive discussion. Before 
beginning your examination or discussion, you should 
ask the patient if he or she wishes the companion to 
remain in the room. 
¶ Can the doctor decide not to treat a patient 
with a disability because it takes longer to examine 
ǘƘŜƳΣ ŀƴŘ ƛƴǎǳǊŀƴŎŜ ǿƻƴΩǘ ǊŜƛƳōǳǊǎŜ ƳŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
additional time? 

No, you cannot refuse to treat a patient who 
has a disability just because the exam might take 
ƳƻǊŜ ƻŦ ȅƻǳǊ ƻǊ ȅƻǳǊ ǎǘŀŦŦΩǎ ǘƛƳŜ. Some examinations 
take longer than others, for all sorts of reasons, in the 
normal course of a medical practice.  
¶ There is  an accessible exam table, but if it is 
in use when a patient with a disability comes in for 
an appointment, is it OK to make the patient wait for 
the room to open up, or else use an exam table that 
is not accessible? 

Generally, a patient with a disability should 
not wait longer than other patients because they are 
waiting for a particular exam table. If the patient 
with a disability has made an appointment in 
advance, the staff should reserve the room with the 
accessible exam table for that patient’s appointment. 
The receptionist should ask each individual who calls 
to make an appointment if the individual will need 
any assistance at the examination because of a 
disability. This way, the medical provider can be 
prepared to provide the assistance and staff needed. 
Accessibility needs should be noted in the patient’s 
chart so the provider is prepared to accommodate the 



patient on future visits as well. If the medical 
provider finds that it cannot successfully reserve 
the room with the accessible exam table for 
individuals with disabilities, then the provider 
should consider acquiring additional accessible 
exam tables so that more exam rooms are 
available for individuals with disabilities. 
¶ Lƴ ŀ ŘƻŎǘƻǊΩǎ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ƻǊ ŎƭƛƴƛŎ ǿƛǘƘ ƳǳƭǘƛǇƭŜ 
exam rooms, must every examination room have 
an accessible exam table and sufficient clear floor 
space next to the exam table? 

Probably not. The medical care provider 
must be able to provide its services in an accessible 
manner to individuals with disabilities. In order to 
do so, accessible equipment is usually necessary. 
However, the number of accessible exam tables 
needed by the medical care provider depends on 
the size of the practice, the patient population, and 
other factors. One accessible exam table may be 
sufficient in a small doctor’s practice, while more 
will likely be necessary in a large clinic. (See Part 4 
for discussion of accessible exam tables and clear 
floor space.) 
¶ ¢ƘŜ ŘƻŎǘƻǊ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ want to discriminate 
against patients with disabilities However, the 
doctor does not want staff to injure their backs by 
lifting people who use wheelchairs onto exam 
tables. If staff has a bad back, then they doƴΩǘ 
have to help lift a patient, does they? 

Staff should be protected from injury, but 
ǘƘŀǘ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ ƧǳǎǘƛŦȅ ǊŜŦǳǎƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ Ŝǉǳŀƭ 
medical services to individuals with disabilities. 
The medical provider can protect his or her staff 
from injury by providing accessible equipment, 
such as an adjustable exam table and/or a ceiling 
or floor based patient lift, and training on proper 
patient handling techniques as necessary to 
provide equal medical services to a patient with a 
disability. (See Part 4 for more information on this 
equipment.) 
¶ What should the doctor do if staff does not 
know how to help a person with a disability 
transfer or know what the ADA requires my office 
to do? Also, if the doctor is unsure how to 
examine someone with spasticity or paralysis. 

To provide medical services in an 
accessible manner, the medical provider and staff 
will likely need to receive training. This training 
will need to address how to operate the accessible 

equipment, how to assist with transfers and 
positioning of individuals with disabilities, and how 
not to discriminate against individuals with 
disabilities. Local or national disability organizations 
may be able to provide training for your staff. This 
document and other technical assistance materials 
found on the ADA Website (www.ada.gov) can be 
used in conjunction with live training to train medical 
staff. The U.S. Department of Justice ADA Information 
Line is another resource. Anyone can call the 
Information Line at 800-514-0301 (voice) or 800-514-
0383 (TTY) to speak with an ADA Specialist to get 
answers to questions about the ADA. Additionally, 
when preparing to assist a patient with a disability, it 
is always best to ask the patient if assistance is 
needed and if so, what is the best way to help. If the 
provider is unsure of how to handle something, it is 
absolutely OK to ask the patient what works best.  
¶ If the medical office space is leased , is the 
doctor responsible for making sure the examination 
room, waiting room, and toilet rooms are accessible? 

Yes. Any private entity that owns, leases or 
leases to, or operates a place of public 
accommodation is responsible for complying with 
Title III of the ADA. Both tenants and landlords are 
equally responsible for complying with the ADA. 
However, your lease with the landlord may specify 
that, as between the parties, the landlord is 
responsible for some or all of the accessibility 
requirements of the space. Frequently, the tenant is 
made responsible for the space it uses and controls 
(e.g., the examination rooms and reception area), 
while the landlord is responsible for common space, 
such as toilet rooms used by more than one tenant. 
¶ Are there any tax breaks for making 
accessibility changes to my medical office? 

Yes. Subject to IRS rules, federal tax credits 
and deductions are available to private businesses to 
offset expenses incurred to comply with the ADA. See 
Form 8836 at www.irs.gov/pub/irs-pdf/f8826.pdf for 
additional information about the Disabled Access 
Credit established under Section 44 of the Internal 
Revenue Code. See Publication 535 (Number 7: 
Barrier Removal) at 
www.irs.gov/publications/p535/index.html for more 
information about the tax deduction, established 
under Section 190 of the Internal Revenue Code. Both 
the tax credit and deduction may be taken annually. 



Polio  Epic's  Annual  Holiday  Luncheon 

 
 

WHEN: Saturday, December 14, 2013  

WHERE: Hilton - Tucson East  

7600 E. Broadway Blvd.  

TIME: 11:00 AM ~ Registration and Socializing  

11:30 AM ~ Welcome  

11:45 AM ~ Lunch will be served  

WHAT: ENTERTAINMENT: The Gatekeepers  

Door Prizes  

COST: $14.00 per person  

 
 

Reservations and payment must be received no later than  

Tuesday,  December 10,  2013  
 

 
 
 

Meals Include:  

Rolls and Butter on Tables  

Mixed baby greens salad with dried fruit, 

Tri-colored peppers, tomato wedges and  

Balsamic vinaigrette or ranch dressings  

Ice tea, Water on tables  

Chef's paring of rice or potato  

Fresh seasonal vegetable  

Holiday Desserts  

Coffee, Decaf and Hot Tea offered during dessert  

H A P P Y  H O L I D A Y S   



Choices for Main Course:  

1. Sliced holiday HAM with cider glaze  

2. Sliced oven roasted TURKEY breast with turkey  

Gravy and cranberry chutney  

3. VEGETABLE NAPOLEON - grilled portabella  

Mushroom with grilled vegetables  

Make your reservation early - RESERVATIONS MUST BE RECEIVED BY  

TUESDAY. DECEMBER 10, 2013  

Polio Epic Luncheon  

Fill out and return with check made payable to Polio Epic  

Send to:  

Nannoe Westbrook  

3151 W. Northern Cross Trail  

Tucson, AZ 85742-8607  
 

 
Please reserve the following number of tickets_____  

Tickets @ $14.00 each = $_____________Total enclosed  

Please PRINT your name and phone number.  
 

 
Your name_________________________________________  
 

 
Phone number_______________________  
 

 

Print your name and the names of others attending below  

Please remember to circle the menu choices per each guest.  

Make checks payable for $14.00 per person to Polio Epic, and send by December 10th.  

Please PRINT in the names of the persons who will be attending and circle  each menu  

choice request.  

Name__________________________________________________ Turkey Ham Vegetable  
 

 
Name__________________________________________________ Turkey Ham Vegetable  
 

 
Name__________________________________________________ Turkey Ham Vegetable  
 

 
Name__________________________________________________ Turkey Ham Vegetable  
 

 
Name__________________________________________________ Turkey Ham Vegetable  



POLIO EPIC - MEMBERSHIP FORM  
 

TYPE:  Renewal   Has your address changed?  No   
New   Yes   

 
Name_______________________________________Spouse/Partner________________Date___________  
 
Address________________________________________________Phone (______) ____________________  
 
City______________________________________State_________Zip___________-__________  
 
If you want to receive the newsletter via email: _______________________________________  

(Please print e-mail address clearly)  
_____I am UNABLE TO PAY dues at this time, but wish to continue my membership and receive the newsletter.  

 
_____Please remove my name from the mailing list. I no longer wish to receive the newsletter.  
 
_____Check here if you do not want your name, address, phone number and email listed in the  

POLIO DIRECTORY  
 

Enclosed is membership fee of $10.00 per person for one calendar year (2013-2014)  
Amount enclosed for membership $ ______________  

Amount enclosed for charitable donation $_____________  

Total enclosed $_____________  

Make checks payable to Polio Epic, Inc., and return to P.O. Box 17556, Tucson, AZ 85731-7556  

THANK YOU FOR YOUR SUPPORT!!  

 
 

 
 
 

.  

CǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ¢ǊŜŀǎǳǊŜǊΧOf Polio Epic 
MEMBERSHIP DUES 

 

LOOK AT YOUR ADDRESS LABEL! 
 

Our new fiscal year of 2013-2014 began September 1st.  Please check your mailing label.   
If your label reads 2014 or higher, then you are paid up through August 2014.   
 

Contact me if you have any questions at 520-797-6898 or email me at Nannoe1@aol.com. 
Remember that Polio Epic, Inc. is non-profit and all donations are tax deductible and very much 
appreciated!! 

 
 
POLIO EPIC, INC. is sent by bulk mail, it will not be forwarded to you if your address changes or  
if you are temporarily away. Members, please notify Polio Epic as soon as possible if your  
address changes. 

mailto:Nannoe1@aol.com


 
 
 
 
 

 

POLIO EPIC  
28TH Anniversary

 
 

Wadleigh Grants 

Could you use up to $500.00 to help get the 

disabled items you need? 

Did you know that Polio Epic is now into our  

28th year? It is truly significant when a group  

such as ours has continued to grow and function 

so well for the past 28 years.  

Most certainly the success has been due to the  

many wonderful people who have been  

actively involved in the past leadership and those 

who are now members of the Board of Directors, 

as well as all of you who continue  

to support our dedication to polio survivors  

and their families, THANK YOU  

 
Polio Epic, Inc. is accepting applications within its  

membership for a one-time grant of financial  

assistance. This program is made possible by a  

bequest Polio Epic received from Frank Wadleigh,  

a long time member and supporter of our efforts.  

The purpose of the program is to improve the  

quality of life for members, while supporting the  

overall mission of Polio Epic. Reasons for  

requests can be as varied as the members making  

them, all are seriously considered  

Contact: Dave Marsh at 327-3252 or  

davidmarsh519@yahoo.com  
 

To get your Polio Epic, Inc. newsletter in COLOR on-line, set your e-mail 

address to always accept messages from mickiminner@msn.com  

http://www.polioepic.org/REVISED%20COPY%20OF%20Cover%20Letter%20_%20Application.pdf
mailto:davidmarsh519@yahoo.com
mailto:mickiminner@msn.com

